
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  8th January 2015
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy (Chair), Maggie Don, Ellie Manns, Margaret Talbot
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)


Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Jim French


(Desborough)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Susan Milne

(Naseby Road)
Stephen Panther

(Sackville Street)
Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Gloria Moore

(Grange)
Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Evelyn Odame

(Athastan Road)
Gary Lockland

(Station Road)
Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)

Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)

Victor Woodcock

(Burton Latimer)
Reg Carvell

(Leaseholder – Highfield Road)
Also Present:
John Conway 

(Head of Housing)

Darren Ibell 

(Housing)
Linda Nash


(Housing)
Sara Mitchell

(Housing)

Lucy Hughes
 
(Housing)
Katie Prati


(Housing)

Dan Hannam

(Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)

David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)
14.TF.69
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Jenny Henson and David Howes. Apologies were also received from Leona Mantle, Peter Harvey, Karen Wesley, Hayley Fountain, Trevor Nash and Sandra Nash.
14.TF.70
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.TF.71
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that subject to the inclusion of apologies provided by Cllr Ellie Manns, the minutes of the meeting held on 11th December 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.TF.72
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
14.TF.55 – Any Other Business – Former Caretaker’s House 
The forum heard that Accommodation Concern had been selected as KBC’s chosen partner to provide supported accommodation following the conclusion of the procurement process. A legal agreement between the two parties was being prepared and a meeting had been set for mid-January to review and finalise the document.

14.TF.62 – Matters Raised by Tenants’ Forum Representatives  

At the previous meeting of the forum, Stephen Panther had raised an issue of damage to a tumble dryer at his block. The forum heard that a sustainable solution to the issue at that block was being investigated and an update would be provided shortly. 
14.TF.73
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
Stephen Panther raised an issue regarding a non-functioning security light located between two blocks on his estate. He noted that the issue had been reported a number of times but action had yet to be taken. He was advised that this matter would be reported to Environmental Care and a response provided. 

Jim French reported that numbers 223-227 Rushden Road in Desborough were being constantly flooded to the front of the properties due to a spring in the front gardens, with the issue having been ongoing for several years. A street light adjacent to these properties was not working making it difficult for pedestrians to avoid flood water. The issue was noted for investigation. 
14.TF.74 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell provided the forum with the Asset Management Report, which focussed primarily on Sheltered Housing.
The forum heard that officers had recently spent time examining KBC’s sheltered housing stock, which had suffered from a lack of investment in recent years and in parts was quite dated. Work undertaken alongside the Supported Housing Manager, Howard Jones had produced a range of projects that had been built into the Ten Year Capital Programme, with residents able to feed into the scope of work to be delivered within their schemes.

The meeting was advised that a sum of £150k per year for the next five years had been allocated in order to deliver a number of refurbishment works as listed below:

· Finishes to communal areas – decorations, floor covering, furniture

· Externals of schemes – windows, fascias, soffits, landscaping

· Security – Door entry system installations/upgrades

· Fire Safety – Upgrade of both internal, communal and flat doors and review of all warden call/alarm installations

Additionally, there was an increasing need for provision of mobility scooter storage within sheltered housing schemes that had suitable locations to utilise. Dialogue was currently underway with an organisation that could provide flat-pack external scooter storage, with a pilot scheme to be launched at The Lawns. A consultation exercise would be undertaken and members of other sheltered housing schemes would be invited to view the product in situ to see whether it was fit for purpose and could be expanded across all schemes. 
The forum heard that tenant involvement in the capital programme was of vital importance, with the process having to be made attractive to tenants so they could see the benefits of their involvement. The Chair supported this view, stating that during his tenure, the Tenants’ Forum had provided an opportunity for tenants to genuinely impact upon council policies that concerned housing related matters.  
The forum asked questions regarding the security of potential mobility scooter storage and possible incentives and penalties for late delivery of services by contractors. The forum noted that late delivery penalties were already written into contractor contracts. 
14.TF.75
KEYWAYS ALLOCATION SCHEME

Dan Hannam and Lucy Hughes attended the meeting to provide the forum with an update on the Keyways Allocation Scheme and to seek comments from members that would feed into the public consultation on the allocation scheme.

The forum was advised that the council was obliged by law to have a housing allocations scheme, with the current scheme having been adopted in January 2014. Four key reasons to review the scheme had been identified as follows

· To ensure properties were let as quickly as possible

· To help to achieve sustainable communities

· To ensure the scheme remained in line with national guidance; and

· To complement KBC’s Homelessness objectives

It was noted that the existing scheme was available to view on the council’s website with hard copies available upon request. The review would focus on four issues that affected applicants the most.

Local Connection (Residency)

Currently only applicants who had been resident in the Borough for the previous three years were eligible to join Keyways. The proposal was to expand the criteria to three out of the last five years increasing the number of eligible applicants while retaining a strong local connection. 
Local Connection (Employment)

Currently applicants had to have a contracted job within the Borough of six months or more and work a minimum of 16 hours a week to be eligible. The new proposal was to consider applications from those who could demonstrate a regular working pattern of at least 16 hours. 

Homeless Households


Currently households who made an application as homeless were unable to bid on Keyways whilst their application was pending a decision. Once approved as homeless, applicants were placed in lowest Keyways band for 8 weeks, suffering unnecessary delays in securing a settled future. The proposal was for households to be able to bid whilst their homelessness application was assessed and those subsequently accepted as Statutorily Homeless would be placed in Band A. This would enable more households in need to bid each week for available properties. 

Adequately Housed


Currently households within the private rented sector and in employment are deemed to be adequately housed. The proposal was to allow working households in the private rented sector to join Keyways which could engender balanced and sustainable communities. 

The forum heard that the public consultation on the proposed amendments to the Keyways Allocation Scheme would run until 19th January 2015. Once the consultation had closed, any proposed changes would be reviewed, prior to the final version of the scheme being presented to Executive Committee on 18th February 2015. A further report would be submitted to the forum in due course, providing a progress update. 


Forum members provided comments and received answers on the following points:

	Question/comment
	Answer

	Applicants on “zero hours” contracts might fail to obtain sufficient hours upon taking a tenancy, even though they had demonstrated they were regularly working 16 hours a week.
	KBC were looking for those with a commitment to work with histories proving regular work over 16 hours a week including those on “zero hours” contracts. It was appreciated that applicants could lose hours after taking a tenancy, but anyone in employment could find themselves in the same situation. 

	As there was already an existing waiting list for housing, why would KBC consider opening the scheme to those deemed adequately housed?
	Previously, KBC had over 3000 households on the waiting list but this had fallen to around 500. As a result some properties were failing to attract a sufficient number of bids. Widening the eligibility for Keyways would help to maintain the viability of housing stock.

	Local Connection – In addition to three of the last five years residency, was 6 of the last 12 months being considered to be acceptable?
	It was considered that 6 of the last 12 months residency was insufficient to retain connection to the Borough. Only residency for three of the last five years was therefore being proposed. 

	Adequately Housed – The proposal only mentioned those in employment and in the private rented sector. Would those not working be able to apply?
	KBC was actively trying to reward those applicants in employment. There was a need to accept more people in work on the scheme to fulfil nominations for Housing Association properties. Anyone considered to be earning a sufficient amount to purchase a home would not be permitted to join Keyways. 

	There was no proposal in the draft allocations scheme to allow people in bedsit accommodation to progress to one bedroom accommodation, if they had maintained a satisfactory tenancy.   
	Recognising the merit of this proposal, officers undertook to examine the feasibility of such a change to the draft allocations scheme. 


14.TF.76
DRAFT HOUSING STRATEGY 2015-2020

Kati Prati attended the meeting to provide an update on the council’s Draft Housing Strategy covering the period 2015-2020. 

The forum noted that the topic had been introduced to them at the meeting of the forum in November 2014, with a presentation detailing a new approach to housing strategy and outlining the key challenges faced by the service as follows:- 
· Changing community and demographics

· Affordability and the impact of the economic downturn

· KBC’s housing stock profile

· Changing demand for social housing

· The changing face of homelessness

The new strategy had been developed alongside the “Kettering’s Changing Housing market” project and other research undertaken over the previous couple of years. Strategic aims reports had been taken to the Executive Committee and the draft Strategy and Action Plans had been published on the council’s website. 
The forum noted that the draft documents had been issued to officers, councillors and key stakeholders for consultation, with a Housing Conference for stakeholders being held at the end of January. The consultation period would run from 16th December 2014 to 3rd February 2015. The following Strategic Aims and Objectives were detailed to the meeting.
· Increasing housing supply across all tenures

· Ensuring decent, safe and healthy homes

· Helping people to live independently 

Comments from the consultation would be factored into the final documents which would then be presented to both the Executive Committee on 18th February followed by Council on 25th February. The forum was encouraged to take part in the consultation with submission of comments available online, by email or in writing. 
The forum was advised that the Action Plan would be monitored and updated on an annual basis, with reports to be brought to future forums detailing progress and any emerging issues. There was the possibility for members of the forum to be involved in the delivery of elements of the Action Plan. 
14.TF.77
CONNECT
Gloria Moore advised the forum that the Christmas issue of the magazine had been well received and invited ideas for content in forthcoming issues. The forum heard that additional involvement with the editorial panel would be welcomed. 

Cllr Don offered congratulations on the Christmas edition and particularly welcomed the articles relating to financial support that were especially relevant given the time of year. 
14.TF.78    
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the Tenant Meet and Greet session held on 11th December had been a resounding success and it was a pleasure to see so many new faces at the forum. The meeting was advised that should anyone be interested in participating in the work of the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel, additional involvement would be welcomed. The repairs reporting review was still in progress and further updates would be provided in the near future.  
14.TF.79
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Josephine Copson reported that the communal door at 3a Gloucester Close was broken and had been reported but not repaired. It was noted that this issue would be referred to Environmental Care for review. 
Stephen Panther queried the legal responsibility of the council when dealing with noisy neighbours. It was noted that KBC had an out of hours service available 24/7, although there was no noise enforcement officer on duty over the Christmas period as this was not a statutory requirement. It was additionally noted that the individual causing the issue concerning Mr Panther had been contacted by the council.
Brent Woodford advised the forum that he had been selected by his preferred political party to stand for the forthcoming election representing the Welland Valley Ward. He added that should he be successful in gaining election, he would resign his tenant representative seat on the forum. He concluded by saying that whether he was successful or not, he hoped to retain involvement with the forum.

Councillor Don welcomed the new attendees to the meeting and enquired whether everyone could introduce themselves. Queries were also raised regarding the contract for the cleaning of communal areas, neighbourhood managers attendance and whether the Severe Weather Emergency Protocol (SWEP) had been triggered over the Christmas period. 

John Conway responded by advising that the cleaning of communal areas would be included in the service plan for the forthcoming year. Neighbourhood Managers would be invited to the forum in March to discuss their work. SWEP had been triggered at the end of December, with the out of hours service being informed, however, no-one presented as street homeless and requiring housing during that period
14.TF.80
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Moira Brown.
14.TF.81
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 12th February 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.05pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
8.1.15

